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Selectmen Minutes Tidbits

Your selectmen are now Chris Daugherty (term expir-
ing 2018), Carol Jameson (term expiring 2019) and Bill
Daniels (term expiring 2020). Chris Daugherty, in ad-
dition to being the Chairman of the Selectboard and our
ex-officio member on the Planning Board, has primary
responsibility for roads. Carol Jameson is Welfare Ad-
ministrator and Bill Daniels has responsibility for waste
management. Your Town Administrator is Heidi Wood
and the Administrative Assistant is Susan Harrington.

Work on town buildings continues. The fire alarms
in the Vet’s Hall have been repaired and painting the re-
maining sides of Town Hall and the Vet’s Hall will
begin when weather permits. Emergency generators
have been installed at both buildings and will be con-
nected shortly.

Work on grading town roads began later than usual
this year due to the Spring rains. We have received sev-
eral complaints about the condition of the roads after
the winter, the period before grading could start — more
complaints about potholes this year and less about mud,
again weather related since this (and not the mud sea-
son) was the main problem this year. We received re-
quests for temporary fixes to the roads as an interim
measure. We are looking into this and, if research war-
rants, we may recommend a separate warrant article
next March in order to let the voters decide whether the
expense of temporary fixes is worth doing.

The Selectboard is forming an ad-hoc committee to
investigate educational alternatives for students from
the Town of Richmond, which will likely have been
formed by the time of this printing. Richmond currently
pays approximately $1.4 million dollars to the Monad-
nock Regional School District (MRSD) for approxi-
mately 140 students from town to attend K-12 schools
in the district. Many residents have expressed concern
regarding the amount and percentage of their tax bill
that is paid to the district, and some have expressed con-
cern regarding the future of the district since several

district towns have already withdrawn from the district
and others have expressed some level of interest in
withdrawing. We have invited Richmond residents Jed
Butterfield, Peter Mulhall, and Doug Bersaw, all of
whom have experience in the field of teaching and/or
administration of schools, to serve on this committee.
We are also looking for a parent of an MRSD student
to serve on the committee. After the committee has a
chance to finish its study and present the results of its
research to the Selectmen, we anticipate presenting the
results to the public and investigating, based on the
findings of the Committee and the public interest and
response to the findings, whether further action or fur-
ther research is warranted. Given the level of current
dissatisfaction with the district, we feel that it is time
for us to become active participants in understanding
the current situation and evaluating alternatives. Our
children deserve it.

The Police Department has gone through a few
changes over the last few months. Andrew Wood has
taken over the operation of the PD. Andy has been the
full-time Chief of Police in Hancock for the last 8 years.
He has continued to work for the Town of Richmond
and had held the rank of Chief of Police from 1999-
2012. The department continues to search for qualified
people to fill vacant positions, Cam Prior has been with
the department since June of last year. Amanda Swan-
son was recently hired as the newest officer in Town.
Mandi is an officer in Rindge and is currently attending
the New Hampshire Police Full-time Academy. She has
been a part-time certified officer in NH for over 2 years.
Administrative Assistant Lynn Adams, one of the towns
longest employees, continues to assist citizens at the
police department 3 days a week.

Town Clerk’s Calendar
Annette Tokunaga, Town Clerk
Please note: the office will be CLOSED WEDNESDAY,
JUNE 14. I will be attending the Monadnock Regional



Meeting of the NH City and Town Clerks Association.

I would like to remind everyone that June 30 is the
deadline to mail the DP-8, Low and Moderate Income
Homeowners Property Tax Relief form. You may qualify
for tax relief from the State if you were single and earned
$20,000 or less, or were married and earned $40,000 or
less in 2016. Forms are available at the Town Hall and on
the State website at www.revenue.nh.gov. The forms must
be postmarked by June 30.

Dog News. If you have not yet licensed your dog, you
will be charged late fees effective June 1. If you licensed
your dog in the Town of Richmond last year, you can
either come to the office or renew the license online. If
you have added a dog to your family, you will need to
come to the office to license your dog. To license a new
dog, please bring with you the Rabies Vaccination Certi-
ficate along with verification that your dog has been
neutered or spayed. Let me know if you no longer have
your dog so I can update my files.

Please contact me if you have questions. Contact in-
formation can be found at http://www.richmond.nh.gov.
The office phone number is 239-6202.

Unleash Your Heart for the Animals!
The Walk for the Monadnock Humane Society will be
held at the Dillant-Hopkins Airport in Swanzey on Sat.,
June 17 from 10am-1pm, rain or shine. Admission is
free. Parking available.

The Walk route is 3 miles — but you can walk what-
ever distance you feel most comfortable with. There are
5 rest stations which offer water and snacks for walkers,
and wading pools and drinking water for dogs.

In the weeks leading up to The Walk, animal lovers
in the community ask family, friends, coworkers, col-
leagues — everyone they know — to sponsor them. Visit
www.mhswalkforanimals.com for details.

Prizes will be awarded to top fundraisers — individ-
ual and team. Every Walker gets a free lunch and a tote
bag filled with goodies and coupons. Walkers who raise
over $100 will receive a beautiful Walk for Animals tee
shirt. There will be a Brown Bag raftle with many won-
derful items. There is a drawing for a Kayak Package
(tickets are available now at MHS — $10 each or 3/$25
— you don’t have to be present to win).

The public is welcome even if they decide not to do
the Walk. Music is provided by CJ the DJ. Beth Pelton
will be taking pet portraits. There will be a dog training
demo; face painting; a vendor village; and a kid’s area.

Help Wanted
Annette Tokunaga, Town Clerk
The Town Clerk’s office is seeking a part-time Deputy
Town Clerk (10-15 hours per week). Minimum quali-
fications include strong customer service, computer,
and accounting skills. Maintaining confidentiality and
attention to detail are required.

The successful candidate will perform all duties
pertaining to this office, including processing motor
vehicle registrations, issuing dog licenses, marriage
licenses, vital records requests, and assisting at elec-
tions. Extensive training is required, both on-site and
at State agencies in Concord. Must be a Richmond res-
ident and be flexible to the hours and days worked.
Richmond is an Equal Opportunity Employer
Apply to: Town Clerk

105 Old Homestead Highway

Richmond, NH 03470
Or email: richmondtownclerk@yahoo.com

Library News

Wendy O’Brien
Important Library Dates for June:
Sat. June 3, 10:30 — 11:30: Community Coffee Hour
Sat. June 10, 11am: Summer Reading Program Kickoff
at the Pavilion with Richmond Parks and Recreation
Committee
Wed. June 14, 10am: Summer Reading Program Con-
struction Zone; Knitting Circle
Sat. June 17, 10am: Reading with Jerry’s Doggy
Friends, Painting with Susan Opal
Wed. June 21, 10am: Summer Reading Program
Smell-a-bration; Knitting Circle
Wed. June 28, 10am: Summer Reading Program Cel-
ebrate Good Times; Knitting Circle
Poor Houses and Town Farms Lecture
We apologize that this lecture had to be canceled with
such short notice due to Steve Taylor’s sudden illness.
We will let you know when we have a new lecture date.
Community Coffee Hour
Elaine Moriarty and friends are hosting our Community
Coffee Hour on Saturday, June 3, from 10:30-11:30.
Join us for hot drinks, yummy goodies, and good con-
versation.
Come Build a Better World at the Library!
Readers of all ages will explore new ways to build this
summer as we “Build a Better World” at our library.
Join us for games, science and engineering experi-



ments, art projects, and, of course, reading! We will
kick off the summer on Sat. June 10 at 11am with a
pifiata, tie-dye (bring along a shirt), crafts, hot dogs, and
popsicles. Thanks go to the Richmond Parks and Recre-
ation Committee for co-sponsoring this event. Every
Wednesday at 10am, we will have a different program
each week for all ages on how to “Build a Better World.”
Knitting Circle

Calling all knitters (and those who would like to learn!)
to our knitting circle on Wednesday mornings at 10am.
We have a lively group of new and experienced knitters
led by Lucy Duchene. Other hand-crafters are welcome!
19 Winchester Rd, Richmond, NH, 603-239-6164

“America Reads” Needs Volunteers
Neil Moriarty
Along with the established programs in area schools
that can always use some fresh volunteers, “America
Reads” is starting a program at Southwestern Commu-
nity Services Head Start at 161 Main Street, Ashuelot,
NH 03441.

If you have an interest, or need more information,
contact Allison Riley at ariley(@mfs.org, or 603-283-
1686. I am finishing my 10th year with “America Reads.”
It is a rewarding experience helping kids with their
reading skills. I hope you will join in.

May Update

Jim McConnell — State Representative

Cheshire 12 — Richmond and Swanzey
This past month the House has been busy completing
work on the bills which have passed the Senate and
been sent to the House, reconciling differences between
bills passed in both bodies, but amended in the Senate
and attempting to resolve the problems with the budget.

As I mentioned in last month’s update, I have been
deeply involved in discussions on the budget. Follow-
ing the budget’s failure to pass the House, the Senate
Finance Committee heard from the House Finance
Committee and, taking that, and the Governor’s pro-
posed budget as rough starting points, has begun to craft
its own proposal.

My concern continues to be that permitting the
General Fund to increase by double digits is irrespon-
sible. The General Fund is that portion of the budget
which we have the most control over and the basis for
most of the State’s portion of our taxes. My desire is to
see our General Fund’s increase capped at 3% without

any downshifting of expenditures to counties and mu-
nicipalities to reach that 3%. Any additional revenues
after that 3%, should be used to reduce taxes and debt.
Our taxes and debt are already too high, and continued
profligate spending can only drive taxes and debt
higher. Happily, a significant number of House mem-
bers share this view. It should be noted that most of
our budget is either Federal Funds or other dedicated
funds, such as Highway Funds, Turnpike Funds, and
the largest category of all, the miscellaneous category
of Other Funds.

The most recent annual Tax Foundation analysis
notes that New Hampshire is now the seventh worst
State in the nation in State Debt per Capita. Last year
we were eighth.

On a happier note, I am pleased to report that Senate
Bill 128, which would have undermined the utility
restructuring law (RSA 374-F), was retained in the
House Science, Technology, and Energy Committee,
and is almost certainly not going to be further consid-
ered. This bill would have subjected electric ratepayers
to the risk of stranded costs, and permitted utilities to
petition the Public Utilities Commission to permit un-
economic projects to proceed underwritten by electric
ratepayers. I fought this bill in both the Senate and
House, and am relieved to see it defeated.

I can be reached at 903-3878, which is my cell
phone. I have decided it is much more efficient to use
my cell phone as I’'m frequently away from my desk
and I’d rather take a call than return one. My personal
email is mcc(@mindspring.com. Please use my personal
email as my legislative email is inundated from both
out of state interest groups and individuals and I’d like
to make sure that you, my constituents, can reach me
when you want to and not get lost in the shuffle.

Things and Thoughts from the District —
Neil Moriarty
Do you have an issue or problem and need some help
— try calling 211. This will connect you with a variety
of help services.

1. Progress Made: Deleting Paragraph Nine of the pol-
icy prohibiting Free Speech of Board Members Dis-
agreeing with the Opinion of the School Board.

After a general vote against deleting the paragraph
at a prior School Board meeting, the Policy Committees
recommended that the Board agree with the voters, and



to delete the paragraph (March 2017 Public vote). They
did add a statement in the policy asking the Board
member to claim that the opinion given was their own
and not that of the Board. This policy update was pre-
sented by the Policy Committee as the first (of two)
reading at the May 2, 207 Board meeting. There was
no discussion for, or against, the proposed change.
Note: In the May 2017 Rooster 1 used a disclaimer to
reflect that my article is mine alone unless I say other-
wise. From now on, I have added that disclaimer to my
closing standard paragraph. Unlike some newspapers,
I don’t feel it is necessary to repeat that disclaimer
every time it could possibly be applicable.
2. “America Reads” Donates Books to America Reads
Volunteer s Students
I gave out 24 new books to each student and classroom
(one each) where I volunteer. “America Reads” does
that for every student and classroom where there is an
“America Reads” volunteer. The following week, |
gave each kid another book that I purchased from the
Richmond Library. The price at Richmond Library is
very fair and I don’t mind doing it; however, if you
want to contribute, buy the book from Wendy and have
her put it aside for me.
3. Late Bus Discussion — Middle/High School Parents
please READ. The topic of reducing the late bus to one
or two, and then only to have single drop off point per
town, is under discussion. The single Richmond drop-
off is under discussion as being the Four Corners (in-
tersection of routes 119 and 32); while I spoke against
this idea being adapted, at all. I’'m sure parents would
prefer the single drop be the Veteran’s Hall. Parents
could refuse to let their kids use the late bus at all, then
no drop-off issue. Unsupervised drop-off points in the
dark of winter especially concern me. Could we afford
to pay the library for 3 more days, to be open from 3 to
7pm (times subject to change, and Wendy’s availabil-
ity)? Could someone volunteer to be at the Veteran’s
Hall for the drop off? Who is responsible if a kid gets
dropped off, and is not picked up, or worse?
Also see my write up on “Alternative To Late Bus.”
Thanks for reading my article; any comments, sug-
gestions, or questions about the article or the district are
welcome. Contact: cmoriarty(@ne.rr.com; 603-239-
4031; 782 Old Homestead Hwy, Richmond NH 03470.
This article represents input from Neil Moriarty, and
unless I specifically state otherwise, may not represent
the opinions of the SAU 93 School Board.

School Board Meeting
Neil Moriarty
The School Board meeting will be on June 6, 2017.
MRSD/SAU93 at 7:00 pm. in Richmond at YMCA-
Camp Takodah in Craig Dining Hall.

RCUMC News
Pastor Arnie Johnson
Happy June to all from the Richmond Community
United Methodist Church! I hope that Mother Nature
has gotten snow out of her system by now! April show-
ers have been bringing May flowers. It has been so
wonderful to see all the bright and colorful blooms pop-
ping out all around the Monadnock region.

We had a wonderful Mother’s Day in May with all
the ladies in attendance, mothers or not, receiving a red
rose presented by one of our youngsters and the pastor.
Come join us on Sunday, June 18 for a special Father’s
Day celebration, where all men, whether fathers or not,
will be recognized.

At our Church Council meeting in May, we con-
firmed that we will once again be sponsoring Wiener
Wednesdays in August. This event has become very
popular for the people of the Richmond area, and fun
for all of us at the Church. We look forward to serving
again on the first four Wednesdays of August—2, 9, 16,
and 23, 5-7 pm. We will not be providing this service
on the 30th, because we will be recovering from our
Annual Yard Sale which will be held on Saturday,
August 26 from 8am-2pm and our outdoor service on
the 27th. Please bring items you no longer have use for
and would like to donate to the Church as part of our
fund raiser. If you are not able to deliver them prior to
the 26th, bring them that day, preferably before 8.

Another event that we are looking forward to is our
annual Outdoor Service on Sunday, August 27, 10am
at the Pavilion behind the Richmond Fire Department.
The ever-popular Middle River Gospel Band will once
again provide their musical ministry for the service and
then continue to entertain during the Fire Department
Annual Chicken BBQ which starts at noon. This is a
very popular event, and we look forward to worshiping
outdoors with many of our friends from everywhere.
http://middlerivergospel.com

Other future events known at this time include a
wedding in September and the return of the Kempten
Family from Slapout, Alabama on Monday, October 23
at 7pm. The Kempters, http://thekempters.com, are



returning after losing Mama Teresa to cancer. They
were scheduled last year about the same time in Octo-
ber, but they had to cancel due to her declining health.
We were told by Papa Kempter that one of Teresa’s last
requests was for the family to continue touring, bring-
ing their musical renderings of the wonders of Jesus
Christ to all. We are so happy that they will return to
Richmond. Admission is free with a free-will offering
given totally to the Kempters to assist them in their
ministry. Come and hear the beautiful harmony in their
voices and the melodious sound of their instruments.

Another item to put on your calendar is our annual
Holiday Fair on November 11 at the Veteran’s Hall.
More information to come as we get closer to that date.

We welcome all to our services who have a love of
Jesus Christ in their hearts or wish to learn of that love.
We meet regularly every Sunday (weather permitting)
at 9am, 11 Fitzwilliam Rd. (Route 119, just east of the
Four-Corner junction of Routes 32 and 119). The only
exception is our outdoor service on August 27 which
will be at 10am behind the Fire Department.

We also accept food donations to assist us in keep-
ing the Food Pantry in the Town Hall well-stocked with
healthy, non-perishable food that is made available free
for those who are less fortunate. Help us spread Christ’s
love to all! We hope to see you soon!

Richmond Recipe Book
Jeani Eismont

The Richmond Recipe Book is moving along, but I
have not gotten recipes from everyone in Richmond.
These recipes should reflect ALL of our efforts, not just
a few. I know there are wonderful cooks out there, and
it would be great to have those special recipes that you
are known for.

This recipe book will contain some old, historic,
and favorite recipes from ALL the residents of Rich-
mond. If each one of you has one or more of your
favorites, please send them to me at at 70 Whipple Hill
Road, Richmond, NH 03470 or jeani(@eismont.com.

We would like to use this as a fundraiser for the
4-Corners development. So far, I have received several
desert recipes. How about special salads or soups and
stews, meat, chicken, fish, or an appetizer? Come on
folks, send me some recipes. Let’s make this project
something we can ALL participate in and be proud of.

Free Smoke Detector Program
Submitted by Neil Moriarty

Dear RSVP Friends,
Did you know that 60% of house fire deaths occur
in homes with no working smoke alarms? During
a home fire, working smoke alarms and a fire escape
plan that has been practiced regularly can save lives.
The American Red Cross Home Fire Preparedness
Campaign offers free smoke alarms with install-
ation and education to New Hampshire residents. They
are high quality, 10-year fire detectors that do not
require maintenance or battery changes. There are no
eligibility requirements or limits on the number of
detectors you can receive depending upon the size
of your home. You can submit a request online at
http://www.redcross.org or call 800-464-6692.

Please share with your Neighbors-In-Deed care
recipients, and others you may know who could benefit
from this important program. Stay tuned for an email
about how you can volunteer in this important program!
Kathy Baird, Program Director
Monadnock RSVP Volunteer Center
64 Main St., Suite 212, Keene, NH 03431
603-357-6893, www.monadnockvolunteercenter.org

Heritage Commission at Work
Bob Weekes

The Richmond Heritage Commission has continued its
work throughout the winter, developing plans for 2017
activities and building collaborations with town volun-
teers and the Board of Selectmen to help carry them
out. The arrival of spring has jump started landscaping
activities in areas where our members and volunteers
established gardens in the recent past. These include the
Town Hall, Town Well and Memorial Watering Trough,
Tramp House, and Library. These spaces have already
been cleared of leaves, fallen branches, acorns, pine
needles and other winter debris. Carol Jameson (Chair-
man of the RHC), Jan Weekes (both Master Gardeners
in their own right), and Mallory Reese have planted,
trimmed, and weeded these areas, and developed plans
for their continued enhancement which will include
adding flowers, bushes and trees where needed. This
work is funded by the Richmond Heritage Commission.

The town has already developed plans to have the
site around our historic Veterans Hall stumped and
graded for planting later this year, and increasing the



size of the parking area. The Heritage Commission
plans to work on landscaping the area immediately sur-
rounding the Vets Hall, formerly the First Universalist
Society Meeting House built in 1837. Working in col-
laboration with volunteers from the Richmond Histor-
ical Society, we also plan to develop a long range
plan for improving the Memorial Park, adding to the
existing American Revolutionary War monument hon-
oring Richmond veterans who served in later wars,
using funds donated for this work.

To date, the Heritage Commission has replaced
the badly damaged roof and floor of the Telephone
Building to the south of the Vets Hall, and restored and
painted some of its Greek Revival trim. Work will con-
tinue this spring to replace the door and door frame and
interior sheetrock. When finished, Heritage Commis-
sion members will paint the building inside and out and
work on appropriate landscaping to the surrounding area.

Over time, this area in the center of town, which is
now an eyesore, would then have a much improved ap-
pearance, setting off the Vets Hall, the circa 1938 Tele-
phone Building and a redesigned Memorial Park.

In addition, work will go forward on turning a small
area on the northeast side of the 4 Corners, located on
the front lawn of Ed and Melissa Atkins’ house, into a
landscaped space commemorating that location as the
site of Richmond’s original Town Common. An antique
iron pump will be installed on top of the existing town
well together with signage noting its past history and
honoring longtime Richmond resident, Gerry Brewer,
who lived there. The Heritage Commission is deeply
appreciative of Ed and Melissa’s, and the entire Brewer
family’s willingness and help to complete this project.

Finally, the Heritage Commission would like to say
thank you to town residents who approved an allocation
of $1000 at town meeting to help fund Heritage Com-
mission activities in 2017. As you might expect, the
work we are engaged in, that of preserving and properly
presenting Richmond’s colorful past for present and
future generations of residents and passersby, will re-
quire substantial additional funds. These we work hard
to raise behind the scenes, relying on those who value
our history and wish to strengthen town pride. If you
would like to join forces, please send a check made out
to the Richmond Heritage Commission to the Town of
Richmond, 105 Old Homestead Highway, Richmond,
NH 03470. Any amount will help. And thanks!

Bryee W. Daugherty

brewmadster

brewers of

Fine Craft Ales

101 Old County Road, Richmond, NH
www.facebook.com/ashuelotbrewing/

FAMILY OWNED AND OPERATED
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F URNITURE

233 Old Homestead Hwy (Route 32, just south of the airport) - Swanzey, NH
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(800) 494-3876 * (603) 352-0337
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/_X/___\_—'%ﬁqua Aid Systems, Inc.
Hellenbrand

What's In Your Water?™

Solving hard water, iron, radon and arsenic problems in Richmond since 1984,

Free on sit testing and recommendations. Plenty of Richmond references.
AquaAid Systems (division of Cushing and Sons) 357-2366

Summer Reading Kick-off & Tie-Dye Party
Karen Daugherty
Sponsored by the Richmond Public Library
and Parks & Recreation Commission

Please join us Saturday, June 10th at 11am at the Pavil-
ion. Rain or shine, there will be plenty of free food, fun,
and activities at the Summer Reading Kick-off and Tie-
Dye Party. Kids can sign up for the new Summer Read-
ing Program. This year’s theme is “Build a Better
World.” Bring a shirt and we will provide the tie-dye
and instructions. Wind up for a swing at the pifiata! We
will also be providing steamed hot dogs and popsicles.
We look forward to seeing everyone!


http://www.facebook.com/ashuelotbrewing
http://www.frazierandsonfurniture.com
http://www.hellenbrand.com

MONADNOCK TECHNICAL SERVICES

157 Fish Hatchery Road, Richmond, NH 03470-4807

Iwhittum@hotmail.com
(603) 239-4327

“yunjlowers

Creative Menus RESTAU RANT LI .

Catering for Weddings & Special Occasions
Theme Dinners ® Classes » Meclings
Supporting Local Farms and Businesses

Lewis N. WHITTUM, PE

Design Build Indoor Environmental Systems
HVAC ¢ Resource & Energy Conservation

Ceremonies from the Heart
Marriages
Life Celebrations
Rev. Bonnie McCarthy, . Div. Baptisms
Richmond, NH  603-239-4088
www.ceremoniesfromtheheart. ws

providing “FREE” transportation for people
who need transport to Non-Emergency

Medical and Social visits as well as
Grocery store and pharmacy trips

CALL (toll free)
1-877-428-2882 ext. 5

The Fitzwilliam Inn

Chelley & David Tighe

Innkeepers

The Fitzwilliam Inn 603-585-9000

62 NH Route 119 W

. S - - Fitzwilliam, NH 03447 www.fitzwilliaminn.com
f Tue ToapstooL BOOKSHOPS—'—\ Welcome 2o the Rickmoud, Communtty Chunch
. Enchanting Selections of Wonderful Books : PustorArnofd Iohnson
Special Orders Welcome : ¢ Money Orders Accepted Richmond
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Out of Print Search Ynited Methodist Church Sunday Worship Services
T 9:00 a.m.

Free Gift Wrapping

We Ship Anywhere
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HOLMAN CONTRACTING Three New Services
Tree Trimming

Call for a free quote today ...

e Wood Chipping

JOHN HOLMAN *  Stump Grinding
www.HolmanLandscapeMaterials.com

Water Wells and Systems

www.cushingandsons.com
Serving Richmond since 1972
w lls, i ice, well i tions,
40 YEARS EXPERI ENCE ater wells, pump repair service, well inspections

. " . pressure tanks, hyrdrofracking of low yield wells.
Roads, Driveways, Site Prep, Septic Out of water? Call us FIRST

Installation, Site Excavations, Prompt same day service
2 Trucking, Material Processing & Sales 352-8866 €

'I If 4
'ﬁ/" 242-3660 |
4 [

585-9600 |4



http://www.sunflowerscatering.com
http://lwhittum@hotmail.com
http://www.ceremoniesfromtheheart.ws
http://www.fitzwilliaminn.com
http://www.toadbooks.com
http://www.cushingandsons.com
http://www.holmanlandscapematerials.com
http://jean@welkinwind.com

WANTED TO BUY

Toys Vintage Photographs and Clothing

Pottery Blue Decorated Stoneware
Musical Instruments

We are curently looking to purchase many $
different items, including but not limited to these items

Frames

$ Cameras

Danny Wahl

Personalized. Trusted
Service since 1972

BLAIS

&Assocmﬂas

REALTORS®
(603) 352-1972

32 Monadnock Hwy. Keene

Tools
Old Radios
Old Telephones
Old Electric Fans

603-239-7200

ADVERTISING
BRANDING
HOSTING
PRINT
PROMOTION
WEB

EISMONT STUDIO

50 MONADNOCK HIGHWAY
NORTH SWANZEY
NH 03431

T 603.283.0027
E INFO@EISMONT.COM
W EISMONT.COM

IN THE COMPANY OF

MAIN STREET, KEENE NH*603.357.8585
Free parking in the rear of the store

TIMBERWOLF EXMARK

GARY'S POWER EQUIPMENT

Gary Rokes
MAILING: 60 FOREST LAKE ROAD
PHYSICAL: 9 WARWICK ROAD
WINCHESTER, NH 03470
PHONE/FAX (603) 239-4953 (800) 499-4953
email: garyspower@comcast.net

ECHO STIHL

Richard P. Drew LLC

Licensed Land Surveyor
Lot Staking Subdivisions
Boundary Plans
266 Tully Brook Road, Richmond, NH 03470
Phone: (603) 239-4147
Email: rpdrewllc@gmail.com

=
Instirance
e Gene White, Agent

Archie D. Jennings Agency, Inc
Personal & Business Insurance
239-4971

P.O. Box 13 30-02 Warwick Rd.
Kulick's Country Mall, Winchester, NH 03470
E-mail: ADJA@myfairpoint.net

CHARLESTOWN,
Rick LEwis
~PRINCIPAL BROKER Puone: (603)
RICK(@LANDMARKLAND.COM Cer: (603)

WWW.LANDMARKLAND.COM Fax: (603) 82

"Your New HampsHire LAND ExpPERTS”


http://www.blaisrealestate.com
http://garyspower@comcast.net
http://www.eismont.com
http://rpdrewllc@gmail.com
http://www.landmarkland.com
http://adja@myfairpoint.net
http://www.jdwahlantiques.com
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Publisher/Editor: John Boccalini 239-6696
Co-Editors: John Boccalini and Jeani Eismont
Design/Production: Eismont Design
Proofreaders: Tom LaVoie, Jean Tandy,

Bob Weekes, Lew Whittum,

Treasurer: Deb Coll
Social Media/Staff Photographer: Debra Carroll
This Month’s Contributors:

Karen Daugherty, Jeani Eismont, Pastor Arnie Johnson,
Jim McConnell, Neil Moriarty, Wendy O’Brien,
Annette Tokunaga, Bob Weekes, and The Rooster Staff

Online Advertising Rates
Contact: 239-6696

Business cards (up to 3.5 in. x 2 in.) $4 month or $48 year:

Double: $8 month, $96 year; 1/4 page: $10 month:
$120/year; Larger available call 239-6696 or
therichmondrooster@yahoo.com
Online Subscriptions Free
Call 239-6696 or email therichmondrooster@yahoo.com
Stories printed are presented as fiction and are not
intended to be considered as being historically
accurate as to their content. Public notices, committee
reports, articles, press releases, and letters to the editor
are usually printed as received. The Richmond Rooster
welcomes comments and article contributions.
Deadline is the 15th of each month.

Email — therichmondrooster@yahoo.com
Rooster Online: http://therichmondrooster.org
The Richmond Rooster is a nonprofit, voluntary corpora-

tion formed under New Hampshire law, RSA 292.

Town Business Hours
105 Old Homestead Highway, Richmond NH 03470
Board of Selectmen:

Chris Daugherty, Carol Jameson, William Daniels
Mon. 9 AM — 12 PM, 3 — 7 PM, 5:30 — 7 M for business
7 pM — ? for public concerns)

Tues. 9-12 (Selectmen meet first Tuesday ONLY)
Wed. 9 AM — 1 p™, Thurs. 9 AM — 1 PM (unless posted)
Town Administrator: Heidi Wood
Assistant Town Administrator: Susan Harrington
Town Clerk: Annette Tokunaga
Deputy Town Clerk: Jennifer S. Thompson
Mon. 9 AM — 12 NooN, 1 —4 PM, 6 — 8§ PM
Wed. 9 AM — NooN, 1 — 5 p™, Thurs. 9 AM — 12 NooON
Tax Collector: Steve Boscarino
Deputy Tax Collector: Kerry A. Boscarino
Mon. 6 PM — 8 PM, Wed. 9 AM — 12 NoON
Tues. 2 PM — 5 PM in the week taxes are due
Planning Board:

Meetings held at Veterans Hall.

Ist Tues. of the month — 7:30 pMm
and 3rd Tues. if needed
Transfer Station and Recycling Facility: 239-8136
Tues. 8 AM — 4 pM, Thurs. 8 AM — 7 PM
Sat. § AM — 5 PM
Town Library: Wendy O’Brien, Librarian, 239-6164.
Tues. 3 PM — 7 PM, Wed. 9 AM — 12 NoON
Thurs. 3 M — 7 PM, Sat. 10 AM — 2 PM
Police (Non Emergency): 239-6007
Fire/Rescue (Non Emergency): 239-4466
Fire Warden: Ed Atkins, 392-2027
Selectmen — 239-4232
Town Clerk — 239-6202
Tax Collector — 239-6106
Road Agent: Mark Beal — 903-2184
Visit town on-line: http://richmond.nh.gov



